
                                                                                        APPROVED MINUTES

Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

January 9, 2024
Members present:  Chairman Mike Meehan, Mike Smith, Rebecca Hatfield, alternate; Bob Roy, Mark Gross, Kevin Meehan, Select Board’s representative; Andrea Gendron, alternate; Jason Call
Absent:
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary, Richard Garabedian, Daniel Flores, Marcus Manning, Linda McElhinney, Brenda Manuel, Lloyd Ingerson, John Clippinger, Mr. Garabedian’s attorney, Pat Panciocco, attending electronically by phone
Each Board member received a new copy of the 2023-2024 edition of the NH Planning and Land Use Regulations Handbook to use as a reference guide in the coming year. 
Minutes:

Bob Roy made the motion to approve the December 12, 2023, meeting minutes, seconded by Mike Smith.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Hearing- MBC Holdings Campground
Chairman Meehan opened the continuance of a hearing (begun on September 26, 2023), for an application from Mr. Garabedian, operating as MBC Holdings, LLC, who proposes to construct a 30-site campground on 8.84 acres, off Israel’s River Road (Map 14, Lot 24).  The application had already been accepted as complete.  The Board in their discussions on September 26 wanted to see some changes made to the plan, including utilities being installed underground and changes in the parking area around the campground office area at the main entrance.  Condition of any plan approval would be contingent on the receipt of a Special Exception from the Zoning Board of Adjustment.  Abutters had received notices of tonight’s hearing and notices were posted as required.  Daniel Flores, Mr. Garabedian’s engineer, presented the Board with plats now showing the changes made to the plan the Board had requested.
Mike Smith made a motion to enter the public portion of the meeting allowing questions or comments, seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  The Board secretary read a letter from an abutter, Stephen Silk, asking the Board to not approve the application.  His particular concern was the upgrade of the right-of-way, installation of underground utilities along it, and anticipated number of vehicles crossing his property to access the campground.  He referenced Attorney James Shannon’s advice about the legality of using the right-of-way in such a way.  Marcus Manning, also an abutter, agreed with Mr. Silk’s opposition to the plan.  Attorney Panciocco spoke saying this was a civil matter between property owners and it was an issue that should not be considered by the Board in making its decision.  The Board secretary inquired about submitting an alteration of terrain (AoT), a state required permit when there is to be construction in an area of 100,000 square feet or more, which would be the case in this proposal.  Also, there are wetlands to consider.  A plan of any road construction needs to be approved by the Board’s engineer and construction monitored.  Mr. Flores said required permits or approvals, etc. have not been obtained as yet but there are plans to do so.  Ms. McElhinney asked if Mr. Garabedian and Mr. Silk had spoken to each other but the Board said whether or not the two had spoken is not a consideration of the Board.  Mr. Manning said even though this proposal would be grandfathered, if new regulations were approved at town meeting, couldn’t the Board interpret this to mean the town’s people would want this project denied even though these regulations don’t exist now.  Attorney Panciocco explained it is illegal to deny an application already accepted as complete or approved before a hearing is held on a change in the Land Use Ordinance.  Also, if the proposal is accepted or denied the Board must state the facts leading to their decision.  The Board Chairman said they were already aware of both.
Bob Roy made the motion to close the public portion of the hearing, seconded by Mike Smith.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Mike Smith said the use of the right-of-way is a civil issue that must be resolved by the abutters involved.  Kevin Meehan said although there are not specific regulations pertaining to campgrounds in the town’s ordinances, there are NH RSAs outlining the state’s regulations which is currently being followed.  Mike Smith said the changes required in the plan by the Board in September have been done.  He made the motion to conditionally approve the application, contingent on receiving approval from the Zoning Board of Adjustment, receiving copies of all required permits, including but not limited to Alternation of Terrain, wetlands, septic system, etc. and approval of any road construction and installation of utilities by the Board’s engineer.  The motion was seconded by Bob Roy.  A roll call vote was taken.  Michael Meehan “I”, Bob Roy “I”, Mark Gross, recused himself; Mike Smith “I”, Kevin Meehan “I”, Jason Call, recused himself.  The alternates did not vote.  By a required majority of the vote,  the motion passed.  Mr. Flores thanked the Board and left the meeting.   
Communications

The Board secretary reported the Zoning Board of Adjustment at its December meeting had approved an application of Stefani Vizard to operate a short-term rental on Old Cherry Mountain Road.
There have been repeated requests from the assessor’s office for digital copies of newly approved plats be sent to them so tax maps can be kept updated.  This is needed for a variety of reasons.  Surveyors have been asked multiple times and they haven’t done it.  The Board secretary suggested this be made a condition of approval of any new application.  Mike Smith made the motion the plat is not to be filed at the Registry of Deeds office until a digital copy of the plat is received at the assessor’s office.  The motion was seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  
Unfinished Business

Final draft campground and short-term rental unit Warrant Articles to amend the Land Use Ordinance
Board members examined the drafts of warrant articles they are proposing for recreational campgrounds and for short-term rentals (STRs) and now edited by the town’s attorney.  The Board secretary had sent the final draft of the STRs outline to the town’s attorney for comments.  Mike Smith made the motion to approve the proposed warrant for campgrounds with the attorney’s edits, to be presented at the public hearing on January 16.  The motion was seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous. 

As regards the warrant article for short-term rental units, the strong recommendation from the attorney was that any permitting process should be separated from the Special Exception requirements.  Kevin Meehan confirmed the Select Board is working on drafting such a permit for short-term rental units based on the outlines given to them by the Planning Board.  Mike Smith made the motion to accept the attorney’s edits to the final draft of the warrant article for presentation at the public hearing on January 16, seconded by Jason Call.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Planning Board’s Report to the Town
Mark Gross made the motion to approve the draft of the Board’s report to the town, seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to approve the motion was unanimous.
Mike Smith made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Bob Roy.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:25 p.m.

_______________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board  
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